afja BROWN

Brown University
Sexual Assault Task Force

Final Report

April 2015



April 7, 2015

Dear President Paxson,

As members of the Sexual Assault Task Force, we began our work in the fall of 2014 and issued
an Interim Report in December. That report included a large number of near-term
recommendations which we believed — following extensive campus engagement and discussion —
could make an immediate positive impact on the campus, addressing the most urgent issues
brought forward by the Brown community and experts in the field. We were heartened by the
response of the community and by your response to our interim report and the immediate
implementation of nearly every recommendation we put forth (including every recommendation
which could be implemented immediately and some recommendations which we echo here,
especially with regard to training and education, which were made knowing that they would be
implemented over time).

We intend this final report to be read as a continuation of our December 2014 Interim Report.
Accordingly, we will not repeat the data, evidence, and findings regarding campus culture and
values around sexual and gender-based violence and harassment, nor the detailed near-term
recommendations set forth in that report. The two documents should be read together as they form
one overall set of findings and recommendations. That being said, we have also learned a great
deal from our discussions and work this semester, with the result that the recommendations we
make in this final report are slightly different from what we anticipated in December.

The work of the Sexual Assault Task Force has been intense and intensive. As a group we have
not always agreed with one another, so our interim and final reports, while generally reflective of
consensus, do not necessarily represent unanimity of opinion among all members on all points.
The issues and challenges presented by sexual and gender-based violence and harassment on a
university campus are difficult and complex. The renewed controversy this semester added, at
some level, to the uncertainty and lack of trust among students and others with regard to the
University’s resolve and ability in this area. It is quite likely — in fact, almost certain — that the
dissension and distrust we have seen on campus and even within the Task Force from time to time
will continue throughout this semester and into next year. As we wrote in our Interim Report,
controversy and concern regarding Brown’s policies, procedures and campus culture around
sexual and gender-based violence and harassment is not a new development. We can expect that
it will continue as we collectively work to rebuild trust in our system.

We are particularly concerned, however, that the campus debate could have the unintended
consequence of discouraging individuals from bringing forth information or seeking support,
especially if they feel that the facts of their situation may not be clear or may not meet a certain
standard. We take this opportunity to strongly urge any student, faculty, or staff with a
concern, question, or complaint to seek support from a confidential resource or other
support person or office. Information regarding how to do so can be found here.
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In our view — having spent many, many hours over the last six months studying, listening,
discussing and debating these issues and challenges — the Brown community is at an important
point of inflection. In one direction on the curve, we can institutionalize the changes already
adopted this year (which, while valuable, are relatively modest in scope) but do little to nothing
else and in all likelihood will face another crisis of confidence in the not too distant future. Or, in
the other direction, we can embrace — as a united campus — the opportunity to make significant
and lasting progress. Our considered position is that the approach we have set forth in this Final
Report, coupled with the already implemented recommendations of our Interim Report, present
the foundation for such progress to be made. We acknowledge, however, that the opportunity could
easily be lost if appropriate leadership is not exercised and if the community as a whole fails to
both expect and support real and significant change.

If that opportunity is lost, the consequence will be more stories like the many we heard in public
and in private this year. Stories of individual community members — students, faculty, staff,
alumni, parents and others — on all sides of difficult and painful events. Stories of Brown
experiences that were nothing like what is promised in the viewbook or by a hiring committee.
Stories of pain, fractured trust, persistent trauma, and unrealized dreams and aspirations. Those
stories are real and they should be unacceptable to every member of this community.

We are under no illusion that adopting all or most of our recommendations will eradicate violence,
bias, discrimination, exploitation of privilege, and abuse surrounding sexual and gender-based
violence and harassment on the Brown campus. But we recognize that generations of Brown
students, faculty and staff have dedicated significant portions of their lives striving to do just that,
both on our campus and in communities large and small throughout the world. We are inspired by
their example and by the many individuals who have, both this year and in the past, spoken out
about their personal experience and clearly called upon the University to do better. Brown can,
should, and must be a community that others look to for similar inspiration and models of success.
We owe our predecessors, our contemporaries, and our successors our very best effort to achieve
that goal.
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SUMMARY RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SEXUAL ASSAULT TASK FORCE FINAL REPORT

While we hope all members of the Brown community will read our report in its entirety, we offer
our central recommendations here in executive summary form.

Recommendation 1: Brown University should implement a unified University Sexual and
Gender-Based Harassment, Sexual Violence, Relationship and Interpersonal Violence and
Stalking Policy (the “Policy”). The Policy should apply to interactions between all members
of the Brown community: student-student, faculty-student, faculty-staff, student-staff, staff-
staff, faculty-faculty, and other permutations of Brown community member interactions at all
levels of the institution. The Policy recommended by the Task Force is included as Appendix
A to this Final Report.

Recommendation 2: All processes concerned with sexual and gender-based violence and
harassment, including prevention, education and the enforcement of the Policy should be
centralized in a newly created and appropriately staffed and funded Title IX Office that is led
by the Title IX program officer. The Title IX program officer should oversee the work of
deputy Title IX coordinators who represent each of Brown’s student groups (undergraduate,
graduate and medical) as well as faculty and staff, and have the authority to convene and
coordinate relevant offices, including the Office of Student Life (OSL), Office of Residential
Life (ORL), Department of Public Safety (DPS), University Health Services (UHS) and
Counseling and Psychological Services (CAPS), on matters related to Title 1X and the
University’s Policy.

Recommendation 3: Brown should develop a clearly described process (the “Process”) which
will be followed by the Title IX program officer and deputy Title IX coordinators for the
receipt, investigation, and informal and formal resolution of complaints of conduct that violates
the Policy. The Process recommended by the Task Force is in Section Il of this Final Report.

Recommendation 4: The Title 1X Office should oversee the education and training of all
University personnel who are directly or indirectly involved in the Process, including staff in
OSL, ORL, DPS, UHS, CAPS, and others; members of hearing panels; advisers to
complainants and respondents; and all personnel who are required to report alleged Title IX
violations to the Title IX Office.

Recommendation 5: Standard protocols for investigations conducted by investigators and
internal University offices, including DPS, should be promulgated by the Title 1X Office and
followed to ensure that investigations are thorough, fair, comprehensive and accurate.

Recommendation 6: Standard protocols and practices for the administration of medical exams
related to sexual violence (including forensic examinations and toxicology testing) should be
developed and promulgated broadly to the campus. Individuals, including hearing panel
members, should receive appropriate training in the evaluation of medical evidence, including
evidence regarding the use of alcohol and/or other drugs for the purpose of incapacitating an
individual.



Recommendation 7: All students, staff and faculty should be required to participate in
mandatory annual evidence-based education programs on sexual and gender-based violence
and harassment. These education programs should be focused on prevention as well as
supplying information that members of the Brown community need to know about the
University’s policy and processes. Special educational programs should be developed for
groups that may be at elevated risk. Training should be conducted at orientations for all new
students, including undergraduate, graduate, and medical students. This training should include
material on healthy sexual relationships and consent.

Recommendation 8: University processes and procedures are not and should not be legal
proceedings. However, complainants and respondents are clearly entitled to legal counsel if
they so choose. The Title IX Office and the Office of General Counsel should maintain a
current and active list of local attorneys who may be willing to represent, pro bono,
complainants and/or respondents who are unable to afford legal counsel. Individuals should
also be provided with clear information and support on how to pursue criminal charges through
external law enforcement if they so choose.

Recommendation 9: The Title 1X program officer should develop and implement a plan for
annually tracking and reporting information to the campus and to an oversight and advisory
committee of faculty, students, and staff. The president should charge, form and appoint this
committee prior to the start of the 2015-2016 academic year. This committee should have the
responsibility of conducting a review of progress every three years, beginning in spring 2016.

Recommendation 10: The Title 1X Office should oversee an assessment of the level of
resources available across the University to address issues of sexual and gender-based violence
and harassment. This assessment will include resources in the Title IX Office, related support
units such as UHS, CAPS, DPS, the Office of Residential Life, the Office of Student Life, and
in student-focused centers such as Sarah Doyle, LGBTQ Center and BCSC.

Recommendation 11: The University should continue the progress made on the
recommendations contained in our Interim Report to continuously improve communication,
clarity, and transparency of information regarding all aspects of sexual and gender-based
harassment and violence. This includes clear and accessible information about University
policies, resources and support, interim measures, rationale for decisions, and clear and
consistent communication to all parties while a matter is ongoing at any stage. The University
should also institutionalize mechanisms to proactively solicit, evaluate, and act upon feedback
from community members engaged in these processes, both during and after they are complete.

Recommendation 12: The president should appoint an appropriate senior officer to represent
the University on the state-wide task force on adult sexual assault currently being formed under
the leadership of Day One, the Providence Police Department, and other leaders.

This brief summary does not represent all of our recommendations and we strongly encourage all
members of the community to read the Final Report in full. As the report is evaluated and assessed
and plans for implementation progress, this executive summary will be useful but does not replace
the substance, context, and nuance of the report that follows.
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l. INTRODUCTION AND OVERVIEW

The Sexual Assault Task Force was charged by President Paxson with the responsibility for
examining and making recommendations regarding the following questions:

Sexual Assault Prevention: Are we following best practices for the prevention of
sexual assault, and do we have adequate staffing to implement best practices? The Task
Force should consider the prevention of sexual assault among undergraduate, graduate,
and medical students.

Student Support and Advocacy: Are the resources currently in place to provide
support and advocacy for students adequate and consistent with best practices? The
Task Force should consider resources made available to students who have been
victims of sexual assault as well as students against whom complaints are made.

Policies and Procedures for Sexual Misconduct: The University has established
policies and procedures for receiving, investigating and resolving complaints made by
students of sexual assault and sexual misconduct. The Task Force shall review these
policies and procedures, assess their effectiveness, and identify areas for improvement
consistent with best practice and the University’s goal of being a national leader in
these matters.

Following the release of our Interim Report in December and President Paxson’s implementation
of our near-term recommendations, we resumed our work in January 2015. The Task Force was
strengthened by President Paxson’s appointment of three additional members who provided
greater depth and experience with regard to the perspectives of complainants, respondents, and
students affected by trauma: Gail Cohee, Carolan Norris, and Bita Shooshani. This semester we
continued to meet weekly and engaged in discussions with members of the Brown community as
well as external law enforcement agencies and the executive director of Day One (Rhode Island’s
community sexual assault and trauma center). The Task Force Subcommittee on Graduate and
Medical Students has also continued to meet regularly and conducted open outreach forums at the
Alpert Medical School, with the Graduate Student Council, and a focused discussion with
representatives of a number of Alpert Medical School and Graduate School student organizations.
The Task Force received and discussed a comprehensive and valuable report compiled by Katie
Byron 15 and Will Furuyama ’15 with findings and recommendations from interviews they
conducted with student survivors of sexual violence at Brown. We also received a report on
potential campus sexual assault investigation models compiled by Justice Gaines 16, Adam
Kemerer *15, and Yvonne Yu ’14.5. Both reports represent careful and thoughtful research and
findings that are reflected in the final recommendations of the Task Force.

Over the course of the semester we have met with Dr. Unab Khan (Director, University Health
Services), Kelly Garrett (Program Director, LGBTQ Center), and Yolanda Castillo-Appollonio
(Associate Dean of Student Life and Director of Student Conduct) to discuss issues and concerns
related to our charge and their areas of responsibility and expertise. We spoke with staff members
at Princeton University regarding their Community Integrity Program, an eight-week confidential
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program for students found responsible for sexual misconduct who return to campus following
completion of their sanction. The co-chairs of the Task Force presented to the Brown University
Community Council and various members engaged in formal and informal conversations about
our work with colleagues within and outside of Brown. As a full Task Force we debriefed and
discussed community reaction to our Interim Report and President Paxson’s response to our near-
term recommendations and the implementation of those recommendations this semester. Near the
end of our work we met with President Paxson to discuss the issues and concerns raised by the
disciplinary case which received widespread campus discussion and debate this semester.
Subsequent to that meeting the president provided the Task Force with her views on the concerns
brought forth by students in response to that case, and her letter is included with our Final Report
(Appendix B).

As we have prepared our Final Report and recommendations, the national search for a Title IX
program officer — a new position for Brown, created by President Paxson last year — concluded
with the appointment of Amanda L. Walsh, announced Thursday, April 2, 2015. Knowing that
senior leadership position would soon be filled has guided much of our thinking about what to
recommend. Our aspiration is for the Title IX program officer to be as successful as possible and
for the Brown community to work together effectively for positive change in the campus culture
around sexual and gender-based violence and harassment. All of the recommendations that we set
forth in our Interim Report and in this Final Report are offered in that context and with that goal.

The guiding principle underlying nearly all of our recommendations, therefore, is a
centralization of resources and processes — formal and informal — under the leadership
and supervision of the new Title IX program officer. We strongly recommend that sufficient
resources be dedicated to the Title IX Office — and to the other offices that play critical roles
in education, awareness, and response — to ensure that the individual appointed to this new
role and the University as a whole can be highly successful and effective.

Centralization should not be read as a criticism of the offices and individuals currently doing this
work in different areas of the University. In fact, we found that those offices and individuals care
deeply about these issues and about protecting the health and safety of the campus community and
will continue doing so, with even greater effectiveness, in the system we recommend. The concern
that we are seeking to address through centralization reflects the complicated and unique dynamics
of sexual and gender-based violence and harassment. These issues, as we described in great detail
in our Interim Report, are deeply complex and unlike almost any other matter the University deals
with on a regular basis. The complaints arising from conduct that violates our proposed University
policy require highly specialized training, awareness and skill by individuals and institutional
processes. A trauma-informed system and process — and campus culture — is our aspiration, one
that cannot be achieved by disparate, disconnected, and often uncoordinated processes in multiple
areas of the campus. Everything we are seeking to achieve requires individuals and committees
with levels of knowledge and judgment that can only be obtained through experience, training,
and highly coordinated and collaborative execution of clear and transparent policies and practices.

Toward this end, we recommend a centralized institutional approach to the receipt,
investigation, and resolution (informal and formal) of complaints of conduct that violates the
University’s Sexual and Gender-Based Harassment, Sexual Violence, Relationship and
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Interpersonal Violence and Stalking Policy. That Policy, which we presented to the Brown
community in draft form in December 2014 for input and feedback, is proposed in final version
with this report (Appendix A), and we recommend that it be adopted and implemented as policy
by the University.

As we noted in our Interim Report, we anticipated recommending a new process for resolving
complaints of sexual violence between students. However, as we continued our work this semester,
it became clear to us that doing so would not be enough for Brown. It would not be sufficient to
fulfill our mandate, nor would it be enough for our community as a whole. The issues and concerns
of sexual and gender-based violence, harassment, and discrimination are a Brown community issue
and they need to be treated as such. While many incidents do occur between students, it is clear
from our work that the dynamics of power and privilege manifest themselves in faculty-student,
faculty-staff, student-staff, faculty-faculty, staff-staff, and many other permutations of Brown
community member interactions at all levels of the institution.

The challenges and barriers faced by individuals on the lower end of these power relationships —
including graduate and medical students — in reporting alleged misconduct and violations of
policy are significant. Concerns about career and professional development, ostracization in small
cohorts, and the confusing entry points and opacity of the complaint resolution process in some
settings all contribute to under-reporting, a concern we heard repeated many times. As we
discussed these challenges further, it became clear that a reform of the student complaint process
alone was not sufficient. In particular, given the need for substantial and consistent training of all
community members who have any role in the complaint resolution process, we felt that multiple
processes and systems are destined for failure in terms of consistency and sustainability.

In our vision of a centralized, compassionate, trauma-informed, fair and balanced system, the Title
IX program officer will play an essential leadership role at a senior level. That individual will have
the skill, experience, authority and institutional support to serve as an active and engaged leader
across the entire campus. Complaints of behavior alleged to violate our proposed University policy
will be reported to and tracked by the Title IX Office in a central database (which Brown has never
done) which will enable the University to detect and respond to patterns of behavior by individuals
or in departments or organizations and ensure that the University policy is implemented in a
consistent and effective manner.

The Title IX program officer, however, is just one person and cannot do this work alone. We
envision the Title 1X Office being comprised of a team, led by the Title IX program officer and
formed by individuals serving as deputy Title IX coordinators for undergraduate, graduate and
medical students (one coordinator for each student community) as well as deputy Title 1X
coordinators for faculty and staff. Along with other key offices, such as the Department of Public
Safety and Health Services, the Title 1X team will be highly trained and will meet on a regular,
frequent basis to coordinate and oversee the intake and resolution of all complaints of alleged
violations of the University Policy. Every office that is a first responder or has other institutional
responsibilities for aspects of the process — DPS, CAPS, Student Conduct, Human Resources,
Health Services, General Counsel, etc. — must be convened regularly by the Title IX program
officer to share appropriate information and ensure that all reports are being received, acted upon,
and resolved in a timely manner.
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The Title IX program officer must have the support of and direct access to the president and the
provost in order to carry out these responsibilities. Like many positions of senior leadership at the
University, influence, collaboration and teamwork are key, the Title IX program officer also must
have the authority to ensure that policy is clear, consistent, and followed, that interim measures
are implemented and enforced, and that the University’s responsibilities to ensure a safe and
welcoming campus environment for all students, faculty, and staff are met on a daily basis and —
when they are not — that steps are taken in a responsible and timely manner to correct the
deficiencies. We recommend that direct access to both the president and the provost be
institutionalized in the Title IX program officer position description so that it is clear for now and
in the future that the position has both the support of and the ability to access both of those offices.

This is clearly a high level of expectation for a new office and a new individual in a position which
did not exist at Brown before this year. That is why the appropriate resources and support
(including staff, program and operating budget, authority, and institutional partners and support)
will be critical. We also acknowledge that the individual appointed to that position has expertise
and experience that will be essential to Brown’s continued progress. Accordingly, we have
organized many of our recommendations and findings in the form of a framework — with some
degree of flexibility — to allow that individual and the community as a whole to establish the
appropriate processes, procedures and practices over the coming months. Doing so also recognizes
that this is an area which will continue to evolve. The University needs to be prepared to adapt and
improve on an ongoing basis and to assess and evaluate progress on a regular and routine schedule
(as recommended below).

We approach these recommendations with the knowledge that this semester’s events have been
challenging and difficult for many members of our community, in particular the individual students
directly affected. While we have sought to address some of the concerns raised by that case in our
recommendations (and many were also addressed by the recommendations implemented as the
result of our Interim Report) we also recognize that the campus discussion continues as we
conclude our work. We know, however, from our many conversations — public and private, large
and small — over the course of this year that members of the Brown community are committed to
eradicating sexual and gender-based violence and harassment on our campus. We will not always
agree on the best path to do so, nor will all members of the community always trust the institutions
and processes in place to address these concerns. No matter how effective the system we design
and implement, confidential information may be leaked; decisions can be second-guessed; motives
could be questioned; and so on. While we understand that reality, we also understand that as a
community we have an opportunity to rise above that cycle. As a community and as individuals
we can commit ourselves to a culture of caring, tolerance, and respect. We can — and must —
demand better of ourselves and hold each other accountable to the high level of conduct and
discourse we are capable of achieving. No Task Force, no president, no dean and no policy can do
that alone: It is a Brown University community responsibility. It is a responsibility we hope and
implore all faculty, students, staff, alumni, and parents to readily accept and to make real in our
daily lives.



1. CHANGING CAMPUS CULTURE — TRAINING, EDUCATION AND AWARENESS
University-Wide Training Needs and Priorities

In our Interim Report we wrote extensively about the need to change campus culture regarding
issues and prevalence of sexual and gender-based violence and harassment. We made a number of
detailed recommendations regarding training and awareness programs, knowing that most if not
all of those recommendations would be implemented over the coming months and year. Those
recommendations naturally took lower priority than the immediate changes that were made to
policy and procedure at the beginning of this semester, and many needed further development as
well as leadership (in particular, from the Title IX program officer) and resources.

It is critical that aggressive and proactive efforts be made now to implement these
recommendations and others we offer in this section. The cycle of planning for the next set of new
student orientation programs and the academic year in general is already well underway, and we
feel strongly that opportunities exist now in terms of both momentum and awareness that should
not be squandered by inaction or a lack of appropriate resources, leadership, and delegation.
Accordingly, in this section we will repeat some of the recommendations that we made in our
Interim Report about training, education, and awareness programs as well as offer new ideas and
priorities that emerged from our work this semester. In all ca